

Non-profit Organization U.S. Postage Paid at Williamsburg, VA Permit No. 26

WILLIAMESMARY

A WEEKLY NEWSPAPER FOR FACULTY, STUDENTS AND STAFF

NEWS

VOLUME XX, NUMBER 29 • WEDNESDAY, APRIL 24, 1991

Task Force Meets Here Thursday

The public hearing by the Governor's Task Force on Substance Abuse and Sexual Assault on College Campuses, scheduled for 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. on Thursday, April 25, has been changed from Trinkle Hall to the Campus Center ballroom. This site is handicapped-accessible.

The Task Force has the specific duty of addressing two often interrelated problems on Virginia's college and university campuses: substance abuse (including alcohol and illegal drugs) and sexual assault. Task Force chairman is Secretary of Education for Virginia, James W. Dyke Jr.

Individuals wishing to testify will be permitted to speak for up to five minutes. Those planning to testify are asked, if possible, to bring 25 copies of their prepared statements to the hearing.

Written testimony from those unable to attend the public hearing will be received in the Task Force office, P.O. Box 1422, Room 329, Richmond, VA 23211 until April 23. Mail should be directed to Ms. Kris Ragan.

Candlelight Vigil

The third annual Candlelight Vigil Against Rape, co-sponsored by Avalon and the W&M Women's Issues Group, will be held at 7:30 p.m., Tuesday, April 30 in the Crim Dell amphitheater or in Barrett Hall in case of rain.

This year's theme is "Breaking the Silence." There will be music, testimonials and a guest speaker. The vigil is a time to reflect upon an especially destructive crime and to support its many victims. We ask that no photos be taken during testimonials.

Miniature Golf Tournament April 26

The Recreational Sports department is sponsoring a miniature golf tournament from 3 to 4 p.m., Friday, April 26 at Mini Golf on Richmond Road, which will be open specifically for this event. All students, faculty and staff are eligible to participate.

Registration began today and entries will be taken at the Recreation Center until 5 p.m., April 24. Cost per game is \$2 per person. Families are welcome.

Students From Keio University Arrive In July

Forty students from Keio University in Tokyo, Japan, will be in residence this summer for an intensive living/learning experience designed to immerse them in American history, language and culture. The program represents a first step in what organizers at both universities hope will be a series of yearly educational exchanges between the schools, said Tomoko Hamada, assistant professor of anthropology and program director.

Keio students will live in the Wendy and Emery Reves Center for International Studies along with 10 William and Mary students, from July 26 through Aug. 9 and will take courses in English and complete a specially designed series of seminars on American history, culture and management.

Teaching the students will be professors from William and Mary and other American institutions aided by Ph.D. candidates in W&M's American studies program. The curriculum will consist of a four-part seminar on revolutionary America; Southern American music; race, gender and ethnicity; and American leadership and decision making. Students also will be divided in to three groups, depending on fluency, to study English as a second language.

Hamada, who has organized the pro-

gram in cooperation with officials from Keio University, said that the exchange offers an opportunity for Japanese students to immerse themselves in American life. "I think the time is ripe to do these kinds of programs, where students from two nations can hold intense discussions and live under one roof," she said.

Supplementing their classroom seminars and dormitory residency, Keio students will tour area historic attractions, and visit Canon Virginia in Newport News

At the end of their residency at W&M,

CONTINUED ON PAGE 2.

Campus Rallies To Help Professor

The American Red Cross Blood Unit in Norfolk will hold a second blood testing session from 10 a.m. to noon, Saturday, April 27 in the Campus Center, rooms A and B, as part of the drive to find a bone marrow donor for James Whittenburg of the history faculty who is being treated for cancer of the bone marrow.

One hundred and twenty-eight undergraduates, graduate students and faculty members volunteered for the initial testing session which was held April 9. The \$60 cost for each test is being met by donations.

Over \$11,000 has been received by Dale Hoak of the history faculty who initiated the drive. The second session has been arranged because both the volunteer list and the donations continue to increase. Group donations have been received from Sigma Chi fraternity, \$2,000; Alpha Chi Omega, \$400; History Graduate Student Association, \$240; and over \$1,000 from the faculty.

Donors must be between the ages of 18 and 55. Colleagues 55 and over are invited to sponsor a student donor. Anyone who would like to volunteer for the blood screening Saturday or make a contribution to the fund is asked to contact Hoak at ext. 13750.

The gesture on the part of one academician to help another has mushroomed into an expression of generosity and caring that has exceeded all expectations. Hoak initiated the program with a memo to his colleagues asking that they volunteer for a blood test as the first step in finding a bone marrow match for Whittenburg, who has been undergoing chemotherapy. Since a marrow match could not be found within his family, the search for a donor needed to be widened. Hoak spread the word across campus via the voice mail system. The first pay-as-



Members of the Jazz Ensemble, rhythm section, pictured above: (standing) Biff Lyons, piano; Chris Dye, drums; and Brent Roberts, guitar; (seated) Scott Hirsch, drums.

New Jazz Group To Perform April 29

The new William and Mary Jazz Ensemble, with Laura Rexroth conducting, will perform a spring concert at 8 p.m., Monday, April 29 in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall.

Admission is \$2 and will be collected at the door.

The program will feature music made famous by the Count Basie Band, the Woody Herman Band, the Stan Kenton Band, and the Dave Barduhn Big Band.

New this year, the Jazz Ensemble is an 18-piece big band that performs all styles of jazz. Student soloists are featured prominently in the swing, rock, Latin, ballad, blues and symphonic jazz repertoire.

The concert will include such works as "Satin Doll," "Send in the Clowns," "Splanky," "I Got News for You," "Bein' Green" and "Make a Joyful Noise."

To Members Of The College Community:

Referenda Set For Amendment To College Policy

On March 29, 1991, in a letter to the College community, President Paul Verkuil announced the appointment of a special committee charged with the task of considering whether or not the College's Statement of Rights and Responsibilities should be amended in light of a change that will take place in federal law on Sept. 1, 1991

Currently, federal law prohibits colleges from releasing information about the results of their disciplinary hearings to anyone other than the defendants in such proceedings. On Sept. 1, this federal law will be changed. The new law will allow colleges to disclose, to alleged victims of violent crime, the results of any disciplinary proceeding it conducts against the alleged perpetrator of the crime.

CONTINUED ON PAGE 2.

CONTINUED ON PAGE 3.

The Papers Of John Marshall Receive Major Grant

Botetourts, Gentlemen Of The College, Musicians Featured In Programs Diana Scully To Give Final Lecture In Series On Sexual Violence

Papers Of John Marshall Receive Major Grant From NEH

The National Endowment for the Humanities has awarded a grant of \$93,100 to *The Papers of John Marshall*, a multivolume editing project sponsored by the College and the Institute of Early American History and Culture.

In addition to the grant of outright funds, the Endowment will provide \$155,000 in matching funds if the project can raise an equivalent amount. Editor Charles F. Hobson is optimistic about the prospects for raising this money and realizing the award's full potential income of \$223,000.

During the two-year grant period (July 1991-June 1993) the editors will submit volume seven (1807-1814) to the University of North Carolina Press and complete substantive editing of volume eight (1815-1820). Volume six (1800-1807) was published last October. The completed edition will consist of 10 to 12 volumes.

According to Hobson, this is the third major grant the Marshall Papers has received from the NEH in recent years. Previously an award of \$17,000 was made in 1987 and an award of \$85,000 in 1989.

"This latest award is particularly grati-

fying," says Hobson, "for it provides essential support at a time when a sluggish economy means diminished funding for scholarly research projects." During the last six months the project has also been the recipient of two other grants, \$25,000 from the Judicial Conference of the United States and \$22,000 from the National Historical Publications and Records Commission.

The staff, which also includes Assistant Editor Suzanne E. Coffmann and editorial assistant Laura S. Gwilliam, is

presently preparing volume seven for publication. This volume documents Marshall's life and career from 1807 through 1814 by means of correspondence, selected judicial opinions, and other papers. One of the notable cases presented in the volume is the treason trial of Aaron Burr, heard in the U.S. Circuit Court at Richmond in the summer of 1807. Marshall's major opinion in this trial (in which Burr was acquitted) is regarded as a landmark in the constitutional law of treason.

Voting On Policy Changes Begins Monday

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1.

In order to make use of this change in federal law, the College must make a corresponding change in its Statements of Rights and Responsibilities. This requires approval (in separate referenda) by students, faculty, administrators, and the Board of Visitors.

By unanimous vote, the Committee appointed by the President has endorsed a change in the Statement of Rights and Responsibilities and recommends its adoption to the College community. In accordance with the procedures specified for amending the Statement (Section IV, p. 97 of the Student Handbook), referenda will be held on this proposal during the next three weeks. The current and recommended wording of the Student Handbook (Section I. E. 2a, p. 94) is printed below for your consideration.

Current Wording

Except as provided below, the institution may not release information about any aspect of an individual's association with the institution (other than information about students which is defined as directory information under the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974 and information about other members of the College community which is a matter of public record) without the prior written consent of the individual concerned or under the compulsion of law. Within the institution, access to such records shall be restricted to authorized personnel for authorized reasons, as determined by the President or his delegated representative, and such others as are agreed to in writing by the individual concerned.

Proposed Wording (new wording in bold)

Except as provided below, the institution may not release information about any aspect of an individual's association with the institution without the prior written consent of the individual concerned or under the compulsion of law. Within the institution, access to such records shall be restricted to authorized personnel for authorized reasons, as determined by the President or his delegated representative, and such others as are agreed to in writing by the individual concerned. To the extent permitted by law, the institution may disclose, to an alleged victim of any crime of violence (as that term is defined in section 16 of title 18, United States Code), the results of any disciplinary proceeding conducted by the College against the alleged perpetrator of such crime with respect to such crime. The College may also release information about students which is defined as directory information under the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, as amended, and information about other members of the College community which is a matter of public record.

Referenda

Referenda will be conducted as follows:

Voting for all students on Monday, April 29.

Undergraduate Residential Students: Monday, April 29. Location: lobbies of the residence halls, 4-8 p.m.

Undergraduate Commuting Students: Monday, April 29. Location: Campus Center lobby, 11 a.m.-8 p.m.

Graduate Arts & Sciences Students: Monday, April 29. Location: Individual departments (see secretary), 8 a.m.-5 p.m.

MBA Students: Monday, April 29. Location: MBA Lounge, Blow Hall, 11 a.m.-2 p.m.

Law Students: Monday, April 29. Location: Law school lobby, 9 a.m.-4 p.m.

School of Marine Science: Monday, April 29. Location: Watermen's Hall Lobby, 10 a.m.-l p.m.

Graduate School of Education: Monday, April 29. Location: Jones Hall Lobby, 3-8 p.m.

Voting for all faculty will take place at the next faculty meeting for individual schools.

Arts & Sciences: Tuesday, May 7

Business: Monday, May 6

Education: Wednesday, May 8

School of Law: To be announced.

School of Marine Science: Wednesday, May 22

Voting for Administrative and Professional Faculty

Administrative and Professional Faculty will be mailed ballots with a return date of Friday, May 3.

We encourage your affirmative vote.

Sincerely,

The Committee to Review the Statement of Rights & Responsibilities W. Samuel Sadler, Chair
Lawrence Becker, Philosophy
Hans von Baeyer, Physics
Michael Gerhardt, Law
Jean Scott, Admissions
Desi Hacker, Counseling
Laura Flippin, undergraduate
Nicole Wagner, undergraduate
Bruce Chamberlin, graduate student
Kate Atkins, graduate student



Seniors To Ring Bell

Continuing the tradition, members of the senior class are invited to ring the Wren Building bell on the last day of classes, Monday, April 29, from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m.

Third In A Series

Notes From The Administration

This series of weekly articles was initiated to increase campus awareness of current issues and is authored by a member of the administration and is reprinted from *The Flat Hat*.

Appointed by Virginia's General Assembly and Governor, the Commission on the Tercentenary Observances has been making plans for approximately two years for celebrating 300 years of higher education at William and Mary. Led by its honorary chairman, retired U.S. Chief Justice Warren E. Burger, and Harvard University economics professor Henry Rosovsky, W&M Class of '49, as chair, the commission is focusing on calendar year 1993 for a series of commemorative events.

Charter Day Week, February 8-13, 1993—Conferences on international higher education and diversity are planned, along with an opening convocation for the College community, a commemoration of the Wren Building and professional and student creative performances. The week will culminate with the Charter Day convocation on Saturday, February 13, when colleges, universities, alumni and friends will pay tribute to William and Mary's entry into a fourth century.

Homecoming, October 20-23, 1993—An estimated 10,000 returning alumni will take part in a variety of events. The College faculty will offer symposia on timely topics and there will be concerts by groups such as the Preservation Hall Jazz Band, along with a special fireworks show. The Homecoming parade, football game and halftime show will have special features befitting the celebration. The weekend culminates with a giant birthday party.

Students will figure prominently in the festivities. The presidents of the senior class and SA are active members of the Commission on Tercentary Observances and of the Steering Committee. In addition to their ideas, a subcommittee on student involvement has proposed activities that will feature students' talents and interests. For example, the opening convocation on February 8, 1993, will begin with a reenactment of the founding of the College, performed by students. The William and Mary orchestra, choir and marching band will also perform throughout the year at special events and concerts. There will be commemorative presentations on current issues in which students may participate alongside leading spokesmen of the day. Many student volunteers will be needed to manage the events.

The commission has attempted to plan something for everyone in 1993. For those students who will be at the College during the year, the celebration will present opportunities for enrichment and fun. If you are interested in participating in some way, please contact your representatives on the commission, the senior class president, the SA president or Sam Sadler, vice president for student affairs.

Anne Pratt, Director
The Commission on Tercentenary Observances

International Exchange Program Planned

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1.

the Keio students will stay with host families the weekend of Aug. 9-12, said Hamada. Members of the Japan Virginia Society are currently matching students with host families, and those who would be interested in hosting a Japanese student for the weekend may contact Hamada at ext. 11060.

"It's important for Japanese students to see the inside of America from a family perspective," said Hamada. "I want them to see that America is one nation, many faces." Often, she said, Japanese students do not fully understand the dynamism of American society created by the country's tremendous diversity.

As part of their itinerary, the students will visit Hampton University, where Hamada has arranged tours and group discussions with students there. "It's important to show the pluralism of American society, not just in the classroom but in all sorts of practical reality," said Hamada.

The W&M students participating in the program will receive a \$500 stipend

and room and board, but Hamada points out that even without the stipend, interest in Japanese studies on campus remains high. At least six W&M students are visiting Japan this summer as corporate interns, another four are going to study at various Japanese universities for all or part of the academic year, and several are visiting the country this summer on their own.

"For W&M students, this is the second best thing to going to Japan because we're bringing Japan here," Hamada said. "I hope [the W&M and Keio students] will make lifelong friends."

Keio University, the oldest private university in Japan, was founded in 1858 by Yukichi Fukuzawa as a school for Dutch studies. The university's history parallels Japan's modernization from the mid-19th century to the present. "Keio" is the name for the last feudal period of the Tokugawa era which ended in 1867. Today Keio, with its four campuses and enrollment of 10,000, is a comprehensive university offering advanced degrees from the liberal arts to the natural sciences.

NOTES

Recyling Ends For Semester

There will be no more recycling for the semester, no more dorm pickups. Recyclables should be taken directly to the Williamsburg Recycling Center off Route 60. Items left in the bin areas on campus will be thrown away, unless they can be taken to the recycling center.

For more information call Mary Nachtrieb, ext. 15722.

Final Lecture In Sexual Violence Series

Diana Scully, author of the new book *Understanding Sexual Violence: A* Study of Convicted Rapists, and a faculty member at Virginia Commonwealth University, will speak at 7:30 p.m., Thursday, April 25 in Rogers 100 on "Sexual Violence and Public Policy."

Her talk is the last in a series of lectures on the topic "Gender and Violence in America: New Scholarship on Rape," which has been organized by the Women's Studies Program and was funded by the Commonwealth Center for the Study of American Culture.

Lecture, Master Class By Dancer Yvonne Daniel

Yvonne Daniel, professor of dance at Smith College, will present a lecture and give a master class Thursday as part of a program titled "The Dancing Dieties: African Religious and Secular Dance in Cuba." The lecture will be held at 6:30 p.m. in Morton 220; the master class from 8 to 10 p.m. in Adair Studio.

For additional information contact Professor Sheila Walker at ext. 11068, or Jim Lepore, instructor in dance, at ext. 12782.

An Evening In Paris

The Council of the Muscarelle Museum of Art is planning its second "Evening at the Muscarelle," at 8 p.m. Saturday, April 27 as a celebration of French Culture.

This is a fund raising event for the Council. Tickets are \$35 per person and reservations may be made by calling the Museum at ext. 12710.

Plant Sale

The Williamsburg Garden Club will hold its fifth annual plant sale from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m., Saturday, May 4 in the Common Glory parking lot on Jamestown Road. Rain plan is noon to 3 p.m., Sunday, May 5.



NEWS

The William & Mary News is issued weekly during the school year for faculty, staff and students of the College and distributed on campus Wednesday afternoons.

News items and advertisements should be delivered to the News Office, James Blair 310A (221-2639), no later than 5 p.m. the Friday before publication. Notices for the calendar should be delivered to the News Office no later than 5 p.m. the Wednesday before publication

Barbara Ball, editor
Mary Ann Williamson, desktop publishing
Marilyn Carlin, desktop publishing
Publications Office, production
News deadline: Fridays, 5 p.m.

Gentlemen Of The College To Give Concert May 3

The Gentlemen of the College, the men's a cappella group, will present its final concert at 8 p.m., Friday, May 3 in Ewell Recital Hall. There is no admission charge

The concert will include a variety of songs spanning almost a century of familiar vocal music. Classic barbershop favorites from the 1890s will include "Story of the Rose" and "Wild Irish Rose." The program will also feature a variety of musical styles including traditional Anglo-American, spiritual, contemporary men's harmony and "doo-wop" from the 1950s.

The Gentlemen of the College has 10 members this year and has performed extensively both on campus and in the Williamsburg community. The group has given 14 full concerts as well as a variety of other singing engagements including singing the National Anthem at several William and Mary events. The group has also sung for audiences at Williamsburg Landing, the Pines Nursing Home and Chambrel retirement community. Recently the Men of the College performed



Gentlemen of the College strike an informal pose. Above (l-r), Doug Stambler, Derek Gottschall, Mike Fitch, Andrew Zawaki, Jimmy Wildman, Rick Giglio, Bill Carpenter, David Benson, Brian Hogg and Derek Jackson.

at the annual meeting of the Southside Chapter of the Society of the Alumni in Blackstone, Va. For further information, contact Mike Fitch at ext. 15302 or Douglas Stambler at ext. 15620.

ASP Awards Set For April 30

The Rita Welsh Adult Skills Program will hold its annual Award ceremony at 3 p.m., Tuesday, April 30 in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. A reception will follow in the Dodge Room.

Students who have spent 40 hours or more of tutoring time in the ASP classroom will be recognized with attendance awards. In addition, special recognition will be given to volunteer tutors who have been with the program for at least two years.

Members of the College community who have been with the Adult Skills Program in any capacity are invited to attend.

For more information call ext.

Botetourts In Spring Concert

The Botetourt Chamber Singers will present their annual spring concert at 3 p.m., Sunday, April 28 in the Wren Chapel. There is no admission charge.

The 15-member ensemble, all members of the William and Mary Choir, will sing a varied program, specializing in music for the small unaccompanied vocal ensemble.

Guitar Ensemble Performs April 30

Last Sunday Concert April 28; Flute Fest May 5

"An Evening with the Guitar," a candlelight concert, will be presented by the William and Mary Guitar Ensemble at 8 p.m., Tuesday, April 30 in the Great Hall of the Wren Building.

The program will include three trios, "Prelude and Fugue" by Michael Adamczyk, a 20th-century composer; "Dance of the Corregidor" by Manuel de

Falla; and a suite of Renaissance, baroque and classical works. Several solo works will also be performed.

Members of the ensemble are Lori Snyder, a biology and music concentrator; John Allen, a music concentrator; Marc Cheek, a graduate student in government; and Timothy Olbrych, director and guitar instructor at the College.

Prien And Schucker Will Give Joint Recital April 27

Karen Prien and Rachel Schucker will give a joint voice recital at 8 p.m., Saturday, April 27 in Ewell Recital Hall. They will be accompanied by Martha Connolly and Sean Forschler.

Prien is a senior. She is an English concentrator with a minor in history and has taken voice lessons from Martha Connolly of the music faculty for two years. She will sing selections by Mozart,

Pla and Obradors. With Schucker she will sing a selection of duets by Schumann. She sang in several choirs during her senior year in high school. At William and Mary she has been a member of the women's varsity soccer team and a member of Delta Gamma sorority, the Catholic Student Association and Circle K. She hopes to continue with voice lessons and renew her choral activ-

ity after graduating in May.

Schucker is a junior concentrating in Russian studies. She has studied voice with Martha Connolly for two and a half years and freshman year was a member of the William and Mary Women's Chorus. She will sing selections by Franz Schubert, Rachmaninoff, Gretchaninov and Schumann. She plans to spend the fall semester studying in Leningrad, U.S.S.R.

Capriole Concert

Capriole, ensemble in residence, will feature the music of Henry Purcell and John Blow, both court composers to King William and Queen Mary, in a concert at 3 p.m., Sunday, April 28 in the Williamsburg Regional Library Arts Center Theatre.

For ticket information call 220-1248.

FACULTY CLUB PARTY

May 1, 1991 5:00 p.m. - 9:00 p.m.

Lake Matoaka Shelter

BBQ With All The Fixins

Beer, Wine, & Music

by the

"KATATONICS"

No membership required, all

Faculty & Administrative Staff Welcome.

Admission: \$10.00 per person

The Music at the Muscarelle concert series closes the special exhibition of Rodin sculpture at 4 p.m., Sunday, April 28. The performance showcases chamber music pieces by French composers of the baroque through modern periods. The concert is open to the public without charge

The William and Mary Chamber Players will perform for this concert. Melanie Olsen and Jay Chadwick, horns, and Joseph Phillips, bassoon, will play Ludwig Leye's Suite for Two Horns and Bassoon. The Concerto for Four Bassoons and Harpsichord will be played by Julie Sandlin, Joseph Phillips, John Ross and Claire Ehmann, bassoonists, with

Martha Connolly, harpsichord..

Performers in the Darius Milhaud Suite for Clarinet, Oboe and Bassoon include Hillary Stubbs, Jennifer Charnock and Julie Sandlin. Vincent D'Indy's impressionistic work, "Chanson et Dances," features Jenna Juszynski, flute; Hillary Stubbs, oboe; Jennifer Vinter and Jennifer Charnock, clarinets; Melanie Olsen, horn; and Joseph Phillips and Julie Sandlin, bassoons.

The series of spring concerts at the Muscarelle concludes with the second annual Flute Fest at 4 p.m., May 5. Players are invited to bring their flutes and participate in this gala musical event.

Contributions Cover Cost Of Testing

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1.

you-go donor campaign was a great success. Hoak said he was overwhelmed by the speed and generosity of people once the word got out. The American Red Cross Blood Unit, based in Norfolk, staffed two information sessions and perfomed blood tests from 2 to 4 p.m., Tuesday, April 16 in the Campus Center.

Whittenburg says he appreciates the

involvement of everyone connected with the drive, not only for himself but for anyone else who might be helped by the program. According to the American Red Cross, between 25 and 30 different diseases respond to bone marrow transplants. "I would like especially," said Whittenburg, "to recognize the help of Dale Hoak and Jennifer Ashe, coordinator of the National Marrow Donor Program in Norfolk."

CALENDAR

Campus

Wednesday, April 24

VIMS Seminar: "Climate Change and Coastal Ecosystem Response," Watermen's Hall, 3

Women in 20th-Century Europe Film: "Marianne and Julianne," Botetourt Theatre, Swem Library, 7 p.m.

Concert: Christopher Wren Singers, Great Hall, 7:30 p.m.

Thursday, April 25

Governor's Task Force on Substance Abuse and Sexual Assault on Campus, CC ballroom, 9:30 a.m.

Special Program: "The Dancing Dieties: African Religious and Secular Dance in Cuba;" Yvonne Daniel, dance professor, Smith College, lecturing and teaching; lecture with videotape recordings, Morton 220, 6:30 p.m.; master dance class, Adair studio, 8 p.m. Information, call ext. 11068 or

Women's studies lecture: "Sexual Violence and Public Policy" by Diana Scully, Rogers aud., 7:30 p.m.

Friday, April 26

Recreational Sports Miniature Golf Tournament, Mini Golf on Richmond Road, 3 to 4 p.m. Register at Rec Center until 5 p.m.,

Temple Beth El: Shabbat evening service, Oneg Shabbat to follow service, 7:30 p.m.

W&M Choir and Chorus, PBK, 8:15 p.m. Friends of Swem Library Dinner. Speaker: Richard M. Dougherty, president, American Library Assn., and Professor in the School of Information and Library Studies, Univ. of Michigan, CC ballroom, 6 p.m.

Saturday, April 27

Black Student Senior Reception, CC ball-

Temple Beth El: Shabbat morning service and Bar Mitzvah, 10 a.m.

Second Annual Evening at the Muscarelle, gala celebration of French culture in conjunction with closing of Rodin exhibition, April 28, 8 p.m. Public invited. Advance reservations required. Call ext.

Senior Recital: Karen Prien and Rachel Schucker, Ewell Recital Hall, 8 p.m.

W&M Choir and Chorus, PBK, 8:15 p.m.

Sunday, April 28

Botetourt Chamber Singers, Wren Building, 3 p.m.

Capriole, WRL, 3 p.m.

Music at the Muscarelle: The William and Mary Chamber Players perform music by French composers, 4 p.m.

Monday, April 29

Italian Cinema: "Nuovo Cinema Paradiso (1989), Botetourt Theatre, Swem Library,

Seafood Seminar, Watermen's Hall, VIMS, 6:15 p.m. Fee: \$27.50 per person (includes dinner and wine). Call 642-7169.

W&M Jazz Ensemble, PBK, 8 p.m.

Tuesday, April 30 **Spring Honors Luncheon**

Rita Welsh Adult Skills Pro emony, PBK, 3 p.m. Reception following ceremony, Dodge Room.

Candlelight Vigil Against Rape, Crim Dell, 7:30 p.m. (Rain location: Barrett Hall)

Concert: "An Evening with the Guitar," candlelight concert, W&M Guitar Ensemble, Wren Great Hall, 8 p.m.

Wednesday, May 1

Faculty Party, Matoaka Shelter, 5 to 9 p.m.

Friday, May 3

Exams Begin

Concert: Gentlemen of the College, Ewell Recital Hall, 8 p.m.

Saturday, May 4

Baseball vs. James Madison, 1 p.m.

Sunday, May 5

Flute Fest '91, Muscarelle Museum, 4 p.m.

Monday, May 6

Seafood Seminar, Watermen's Hall, VIMS, 6:15 p.m. Fee: \$27.50 per person (includes dinner and wine). Call 642-7169.

Tuesday, May 7

Writers Series: fiction and poetry readings by

Mary Truitt, Susan Waters and Jill Moses, Saturday and Sunday, April 27 and 28 WRL, room B, 7 p.m.

Exhibits

Muscarelle Museum

(Through April 28)

"Rodin: Sculpture from the B. Gerald Cantor Collections"

(On-going) "Collection Highlights"

Andrews Fover Mark Rhodes, Sculpture

Community

This column is devoted to events in Williamsburg and surrounding areas that would be of interest to members of the College community. We will accept entries, on a space available basis, of concerts, lectures, exhibits and other events open to the general public.

Virginia Symphony

Pops Concert: Skitch Henderson, conducting, "A New Orleans Jazz Spectacular," The Dukes of Dixieland; April 27, Ogden Hall, Hampton, 8 p.m.; April 28, Pavilion Convention Center, Virginia Beach, 3 p.m.

Ticket information: 380-0040 (Peninsula) 623-2310 (Southside), 640-8322 (evenings)

Sunday, April 28

Petersburg Music Festival: Petersburg Symphony Orchestra, Ulysses Kirksey, conductor; Petersburg High School, 4 p.m. Tickets on sale through the Sym-

Friday, May 3

Petersburg Music Festival: Richmond Renaissance Singers, Trinity Methodist Church, Petersburg, 7:30 p.m. Adults, \$3; Students and military personnel, \$2.

Saturday, May 4

Association for Retarded Citizens of Greater

Williamsburg Bargain Fair, Powhatan Shores. Information, call 229-3535

Petersburg Music Festival: Children's Festival Concert, St. Joseph Catholic Church, Petersburg, 3 p.m., Tickets, \$3, \$2. Virginia Choral Society, "Opera and Oratorio Night," Gary Lewis, conductor; Gillfield Baptist Church, Petersburg, 7:30 p.m. Tickets, \$3, \$2.

Sunday, May 5

Petersburg Music Festival: Grand Concert "Music for a Coronation" Petersburg Festival Chorus, Williamsburg Sinfonia, Thomas Pavlechko, conductor; with Virginia Choral Society, St. Paul's Episcopal Church, Petersburg, 7:30 p.m. (Acca Temple Highlanders Bagpipes and Drums in pre-concert at 6:45 p.m.)

Monday, May 6

Williamsburg Symphonia, Thomas Wilkins conducting, 8 p.m., PBK. Call 229-9857 for reservations.

ADVERTISEMENTS CLASSIFIED

Classified ads are included as a service to members of the College community and will be accepted from faculty, staff, students and alumni only. Ads should be no longer than 40 words and must be submitted in writing to the William and Mary News office no later than 5 p.m. on the Friday preceding the first insertion.

FOR SALE

MUST SELL OR RENT! 2 BRs, 1 bath mobile home in Mathews County (new in 1980) on 1-1/2 acres. All appliances, central A/C. Ready to move in. Asking \$42,500 (new financing or assumable loan with down payment) or rent for \$300 per month. Call ext. 12622 or 725-7099 (leave message). (5/8)

Townhouse/Skiffes Creek Terrace, 3 BRs, 2-1/ 2 baths, fireplace and all appliances; large eat-in kitchen with bay window; end unit with deck and privacy fence. Call Cindy at 887-0117, leave message.

Oak veneer entertainment center 66"h x 49"l, \$100; solid oak end table with drawer, \$100; 2-shelf oak bookcase, 20"h x 42"l, \$75; tan couch with blue/rose/gold flowers, \$150; gold velvet high back swivel chair, \$60; 3-shelf bookcase, 39"h x 19"l, \$30. All excellent condition. Call ext. 11234 or 220-

Refrigerator/freezer, 21.7 cu. ft., 2 years old, very good condition, \$350. Dryer, 4 years old, good condition, \$125. Call Jack after 5 p.m. at 596-7371.

Furniture sale at the Virginia Correctional Enterprises Carolina Warehouse May 6-10, 9 a.m.-4 p.m. Several lines of furniture will be on sale for 35-40% off. All items are limited to quantities in stock. Please call SCATS 674-3764 or 228-7226 to let Virginia Correctional Enterprises know you are com-

'82 Ford Escort, 4-door, 4-cylinder, A/C, AM-FM stereo. Great for commuters. Needs two tires for inspection. As is, \$400 or best offer. Call ext. 11780 (day) or 874-3807 (evening). Ask for Bob or

Single-room air conditioner. Like new. \$180 or best offer. Call Jim 220-6642. (5/1)

1972 Volkswagen yellow beetle, rebuilt transmission, good shape. \$950. Call ext. 13525 (days) or 229-8674 (evenings). (5/1)

GE 25-inch console color TV. Cable-ready, stereo sound. Oak cabinet, contemporary styling but good with any decor, swivel base. Excellent condition. \$150. Call 565-2732 after 6 p.m. or leave message. (4/24)

Rowing machine, Precor 619, little used in excellent condition; \$120. Weight set with bench, bar and 103 lbs. of weights; \$30. Call ext. 12445 or 229-0818 (evenings). (4/24)

1983 Olds Cutlass Cruiser station wagon; V6 engine, automatic, power brakes, steering, windows and locks, electric seat; A/C, AM/FM, cassette player, cruise control. New inspection. Very good condition. \$2,300 or best offer. Call 642-5035 after 5 p.m. (4/24)

FOR RENT

Williamsburg condo for rent. Set your parents

up in a spacious furnished condo for graduation. Minutes from campus. 2 BRs, 2 baths, pool, tennis, laundry on premises. \$125 per day. Call 253-1187.

Room for summer rent, in house in picturesque neighborhood, close to campus. Female who will rent for entire summer preferred. \$190 a month plus utilities. Call Mary at ext. 15722. (5/8)

Fully furnished contemporary house, impeccable condition, all modern conveniences, three miles from campus, pleasant wooded neighborhood, for single person or couple (no children, no pets). For rent by W&M professor one year beginning late Aug. Terms negotiable. Call 229-5447.

UNFURNISHED APARTMENT-1 BR, 1 bath, LR and kitchen in quiet neighborhood five minutes from campus. Central A/C, private entrance with separate driveway. No pets, no smokers. \$375 per month includes all utilities but phone. Available June 1. Call 220-1448 after 6 p.m. (5/8)

House to share—single woman seeks roommate. Private bedroom with bath, fully equipped kitchen (microwave, dishwasher, washer/dryer) and fireplace in air-conditioned home on one acre. Oneand-a-half miles from restored area. \$300-\$350 per month. Call 229-7963, leave message. (5/1)

1-BR apartment available June 1. One mile from campus. Call 220-6642. (5/1)

Immaculate 3-BR house available Aug. 1 to July 31, 1992. Three miles from campus in quiet neighborhood. 2 baths, garage, washer/dryer, microwave, large landscaped yard. No pets. \$750 per month. Call 565-3551. (5/1)

Housing, ready end of May, nice 1-BR apartment, Patriot condos, unfurnished, quiet, parking. \$340 per month. Call 229-6345 for information.

Priorslee brick townhouse, 1 mile from cam-pus. 3-BRS, all appliances. Available end of May or June 1. Year lease, month's deposit and references required. \$650 per month plus utilities. Beautiful condition. Faculty or graduate student preferred. Call Dr. Nelson, 220-3251. (5/1)

Outer Banks family vacation home (north of Duck): 5-BR, sleeps 12. Three tiled full baths (two whirlpools). Central AC, heat, microwave, dishwasher, washer/dryer, TV, VCR. No smoking or pets. Excellent ocean view, 150 yds. to beach, tennis (amenity). \$1,050/week. Call 221-3889. (5/1)

SUMMER SUBLET: 2 rooms plus kitchen and bath, washer/dryer, completely furnished (including piano), on an idyllic setting eight minutes from campus, to a responsible person with a quiet lifestyle. Available late April to late Aug. \$300/ month, includes utilities. Call 221-1089. (4/24)

1, 2, or 3 BRs and full use of large new home. Beautiful area with pool, tennis, marina, volleyball, softball, etc. All amenities: dishes, pots, microwave, VCR, firewood, washer/dryer, A/C, etc. Garage negotiable. Eight minutes from campus. \$195/ \$295 upstairs + 1/3 utilities. Discount for hard worker. Call 220-8349. (4/24)

WANTED

LIFEGUARDS, Memorial Day to Labor Day. Indigo Park pool. Must be 16 and have Red Cross certification. Call 229-7365. (5/8)

W&M professor seeks 3-BR house for rent next academic year (July 1991-July/Aug 1992), preferably within walking distance from campus. Call ext. 12042 or 229-8209. (5/8)

Ph.D. students need small house/apartment to rent beginning late Aug. Desires quiet neighborhood, biking/walking distance to campus. Prefer small, cozy place—definitely would like full kitchen. Willing to care for lawn, garden, pets. Please call (202) 667-7050. (5/1)

W&M instructor wants to housesit or rent a room for the summer. Call 229-5153. (5/1)

Seeking exceptional individual(s) to rent 1and 2-BR apartments. 1-BR apartment located approximately 3-1/2 miles from College in Raleigh Square. No pets. Available May 1. Call 564-3011 after 6 p.m. (5/1)

ROOMMATE NEEDED FOR SUMMER to share 2-BR apartment with washer/dryer, A/C. From May 15 to late Aug. Close to shopping center, bus stop and swimming pool. One mile from campus. \$250 plus utilities. Responsible female only. Call 229-3579. (5/1)

Single faculty, non-smoker, needs 1-BR apartment near the campus for next academic year (mid-Aug. to mid-May). Call the office of the religion department, ext. 12174 or ext. 12175. (4/24)

W&M professor seeks undergrad/grad student for approximately 25 hours per week to care for one child in exchange for room and board (private bath, cable TV and phone in room). Must have own transportation (10 minutes from campus). Must be free Tuesday-Thursday, 8:30 a.m.to 5 p.m., Fall '91; start Aug. 1 or sooner. Call 253-1024. (4/

SERVICES

Labor for hire. Two W&M students will do lawn work and other jobs around your home. Call Joe or Cam at 221-0578. (5/8)

Experienced house-sitter available for Wilamsburg area during summer. Have references Call Jim, 229-6178. (4/24)

Samantha Campbell is a 21-year-old university student with considerable experience taking care of very young children. She will be spending the summer break (May 1 to Aug. 31) in Williamsburg with her parents and is seeking a position as a nanny. For details call Prof. D.E. Campbell at ext. 12383. (4/24)

FOUND

Found bike. Call 220-1583. (4/24)

EMPLOYMENT

The following positions at the College are open to all qualified individuals, unless otherwise noted. Visit the Office of Personnel Services, Thiemes House, 303 Richmond Road, for information, a listing of vacancies and application forms, Monday-Friday, 8 a.m. to 4 p.m. Call ext. 13150. All applicants must submit a completed Commonwealth of Virginia Application form to the Office of Personnel Services.

Deadline for applying for the following positions is 5 p.m., Friday, April 26, unless otherwise noted. Postmarks will not be hon-

Housekeeping Worker (Unclassified)—\$4.97 per hour, part time, approximately 30 hours per week. Shift begins 7 a.m. Occasional overtime may be required. #H469. Location: Residence Life.

Housekeeping Worker (Unclassified)—\$4.97 per hour, part time, approximately 30 hours per week. Shift begins 5 a.m. Occasional overtime may be required. #H653.

Location: Facilities Management.

Police Communications Operator (Unclassified)-\$7.76 per hour, will work on an oncall basis. #H681. Location: Campus Po-

Auditor-Internal (Grade 11)—Entry salary \$25,191. #075. Location: Internal Audit.

Plumber/Steamfitter (Grade 6)—Entry salary \$16,135. #298. Location: Facilities Management. Deadline May 3.